MINUTES
BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS
DATE:
December 2, 2015
TIME:
10:00 A.M.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street
Room 308
Baltimore, Maryland 21202
PRESENT:
John V. Mettee, Ill, Chairman
Donald Ocker John Jensen Daniel Lavelle Thomas Orisich Brian Dunne
OTHERS
PRESENT:
Pamela Edwards, Executive Director
James Baseman, Assistant Executive Director Milena Trust, Assistant Attorney General
Pat Simon, MSS
CALL TO ORDER
John Mettee, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 10:09 a.m.
MINUTES
A motion (I) was made by Tom Orisich, seconded by Don Ocker and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the November 4, 2015 meeting as submitted.
COMPLAINT   COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee did not meet today. Mr. Ocker reported that no new complaints were received.
16-LS-01
Monitoring compliance with Consent Order. 16-LS-03
Additional information is being reviewed.
NEW BUSINESS
Pam Edwards described how Board meeting notices are currently listed in the Maryland Registry for public notification. In order to streamline the process and make it more cost effective, Principal Council has agreed that, with the Board's approval, these meetings can be listed on the DLLR website instead of publishing them through the registry. Principal Council has determined that this type of communication provides sufficient notice to the public of the meeting dates and times.The Board discussed different scenarios that might make it difficult to submit timely information to the website, but it was noted that meetings are automatically cancelled when there is liberal leave due to inclement weather, and that this information is currently on the website. Milena Trust said that since
the Board is usually notified at least a week in advance of a quorum, there should not be an issue with the Boards making use of the website to announce their meetings and cancellations. Ms.Trust said that to be consistent, she would write the informational piece to put on the web regarding all board meetings. Tom Orisich made a motion (II) to approve the posting of public meeting notices, with the cancellation policy, on the DLLR website.The motion was seconded by
Bryan Dunn and unanimously carried by the Board.
The Board reviewed an email sent by the Baltimore County Real Estate Compliance Office to Tom Orisich regarding engineering certification of Elevation Certificates. Mr. Orisich objected to engineers being allowed to sign this document due to its reference to "record plats" and "right-of-way plats". These documents can only be prepared by licensed surveyors. The Board decided that Milena Trust should write to Amy Grossi, Assistant County Attorney , to suggest changing the name of this document from "Engineer Certification" to simply "Certification"  because  it  is implying that  an engineer  must sign it.
The Board reviewed an email from SealAuthority to John Mettee.
SealAuthority is asking the Board to review its digital process and determine whether their watermark qualifies as a digital signature. Mr. Mettee remarked that SealAuthority really wants a ruling from the Board, but to do so would be considered an endorsement and the Board can not endorse any company. The Board decided that consumers must decide if this service is appropriate for their use. Milena Trust will notify SealAuthority that the Board will not qualify any service or product.
OLD BUSINESS
John Mettee stated that after the MSS 2015 Fall Conference Town Hall Meeting, MSS representatives asked for copies of the Q and A session for future reference.  James  Baseman stated that the questions and answers were   distributed  by email as  requested.
The Board discussed the recent attendance of Board members at local MSS Chapter meetings. It was declared that, for the most part, the Education Bill was well received. Tom Orisich said there was a lot of discussion surrounding the qualifications for taking the Fundamentals of Surveying exam at the Anne
Arundel County Chapter meeting. It was confirmed that there are no qualifications for taking the exam, and no designation, i.e. intern or Surveyor-in­ training, after passing the exam. It was noted that Engineers have this type of designation. Milena Trust observed that anyone can take the FE, there is no education or experience requirement, no screening or requirements in the law or regulations. It was agreed by the Board that Ms. Trust would post information regarding the exam on the DLLR website in the frequently asked questions section, when the new bill passes.
Don Ocker went to the Southern Maryland Chapter meeting. John Mettee attended the Susquehanna Chapter meeting. Dan Lavelle is going to the Western Maryland Chapter meeting and John Mettee will attend the Carroll County Chapter meeting.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR'S REPORT
Pamela Edwards noted that this was to be her last report as Executive Director. She confirmed that the concept sheet for the CPC regulations was submitted to the Commissioner and was approved; however, it must be approved by the Secretary before meetings of the CPC committee can reconvene. The committee might be able to resume in January 2016 .
Ms. Edwards announced that the Hiring Freeze Exemption form is in work for her position, it is an open recruitment, and that James Baseman will be the acting Executive Director until someone is hired.
BOARD COUNSEL'S REPORT
Milena Trust mentioned that she has been in discussion with the Commissioner regarding the issue of releasing email addresses to the public. This is an issue concerning privacy rights. Currently, only business email addresses can be released, but applications do not specify what email address is being requested. Ms. Trust will keep the Board posted about the final decision.
MSS REPORT
Pat Simon stated that the ongoing MSS Chapter meetings where the Education Bill is being discussed are having a positive impact. He thanked the Board for having representation at the meetings.
Mr. Simon said that one of the most frequently asked questions was about approved courses for the education requirements. It was asked what other courses would qualify for 30 credits - especially if applicants lived on the Eastern Shore. Mr. Simon asked for a list of the approved curriculum by school.. Dan Lavelle stated that student and applicants should be encouraged to ask the
Board if certain courses will be acceptable towards the education requirements and those approved courses can be made available to MSS.
It was mentioned that the MSS 2016 Fall Conference would be held from October 27 - 29, 2016 on Solomon's Island. More information will be forthcoming .
REVIEW OF APPLICATIONS
One application for reciprocity was denied because the applicant lacked the required amount of minor engineering experience.
Following a review of the above application by a minimum of two board members, a motion (Ill) was made to deny the application. The motion was unanimously carried.
OTHER  BUSINESS
2016.

The Board noted that the next scheduled Board meeting is January 6,
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, a motion (IV) was made by Tom Orisich, seconded by Brian Dunn and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 11:29  a.m.
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